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The meeting was called to order at 10.50 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 74: SPECIAL ECONOMIC AND DISASTER RELIEF ASSISTANCE (continued) 
(A/37/3 (Parts I and II), 121-140, 209 and Add.l, 235 and Corr.l, 333, 508 and 
Add.lJ A/C.2/37/L.9) 

(a) OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS DISASTER RELIEF CO-ORDINATOR: REPORTS OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL 

(b) SPECIAL PROGRAMMES OF ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE: REPORTS OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 

(c) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE MEDIUM-TERM AND LONG-TERM RECOVERY AND REHABILITATION 
PROGRAMME IN THE SUDAN()-SAHELIAN REGION: REPORT OF THE SECRE'fARY-GENERAL 

1. Mr. ACEMAH (Uganda), referring to the report of the Secretary-General on 
assistance to Uganda (A/37/121), said that Uganda was endeavouring to reconstruct 
and rehabilitate its economic and social sectors which had been shattered as a 
result of eight years of gross mismanagement. It therefore appreciated the 
assistance provided to it since 1979 by a number of countries and the United 
Nations system. However, the assistance available would fall far short of Uganda's 
urgent needs in the following few years, and it was to be hoped that the 
international community would give his country the support it needed during the 
crucial period of implementation of the Recovery Programme, which had been 
presented to the international donor community at the Uganda Consultative Group 
meeting at Paris in May 1982. 

2. Although the report of the Secretary-General on assistance to drought-stricken 
areas in Djibouti, Ethiopia, Kenya, Somalia, the Sudan and Uganda (A/37/122) did 
not indicate any substantial progress, his Government continued to attach great 
importance to the matter. It was to be hoped that the six countries concerned 
would soon complete arrangements for the establishment of the intergovernmental 
body recommended in General Assembly resolution 35/90, which was an important 
pre-condition for future action. In due course his delegation planned to submit a 
proposal that in the interim period the General Assembly should request the United 
Nations Development Programme to adopt the necessary measures to co-ordinate and 
support the six countries' efforts to combat the effects of drought and other 
disasters. 

3. Mr. CASSANDRA (Sao Tome and Principe) said that, Sao Tome and Principe had 
been endeavouring, in the seven years that had elapsed since its independence, to 
seek economic assistance through multilateral channels with a view to overcoming 
its inherited economic difficulties. However, the volume of aid received so far 
did not cover the requirements of his small island developing country, in which the 
serious economic situation had been aggravated by the fall in the price of cocoa. 
Export earnings had declined sharply, despite his Government's efforts to diversify 
the range of crops in order to reduce the huge food-import bill. He expressed his 
Government's appreciation for the increased bilateral aid provided by a number of 
Member States in the form of both technical assistance and financial aid and for 
the measures adopted by the United Nations system and a number of non-governmental 
organizations. 
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(Mr. Cassandra, Sao Tbme and Principe) 

4. His Government felt that there was an inadequate lapse of time between the 
United Nations review missions. If they were to take place every two years instead 
of each year, his Government would be able to organize its development programme 
more effectively and the United Nations would gain a clearer picture of economic 
developments in his country and be able to reduce its expenditure. 

5. Mr. BERTAUX (Observer for the World Health Organization) said that the World 
Health Organization (WHO) wished to continue its fruitful co-operation with the 
Office of the United Nations Disaster Relief Co-ordinator and other United Nations 
bodies as the agency chiefly responsible for dealing with health problems. At its 
thirty-fourth session in May 1981, the World Health Assembly had taken note of the 
relevant General Assembly resolutions, in accordance with which vmo had continued 
and intensified its economic assistance programmes to 17 countries. 

6. At its thirty-fourth and thirty-fifth sessions, the World Health Assembly had 
given WHO the mandate to increase its assistance to the front-line States. 
Naturally, WHO had also devoted particular attention to Chad and Lebanon. A 
detailed report on its activities in Lebanon, particularly those conducted since 
June 1982, was to be found in the report of the secretary-General on assistance for 
the reconstruction and development of Lebanon (A/37/508/Add.l). 

7. Mr. STEFANINI (Italy) said that the special programmes of economic assistance 
played an important role. The fact that there was a shortage of funds for those 
programmes reflected the general shortage of resources available for development 
assistance owing to the current economic crisis. Use of the programmes should be 
limited to situations arising from natural and man-made disasters and essential 
short-term projects should be identified. Co-ordination with United Nations 
agencies was important, since care should be taken to avoid duplication. 

8. His Government would use the reports of the Secretary-General on special 
programmes of economic assistance in its planning over the following year. Those 
reports highlighted agricultural and food problems and energy questions, to which 
his country attached particular importance. Over recent months, Italy had accorded 
high priority to the question of Lebanon. At the current stage, the international 
community must devote its attention to the long-term problem of the reconstruction, 
rehabilitation and economic development of Lebanon. His country supported the idea 
of holding a consultative meeting in that connection in the context of the World 
Bank as soon as possible. 

9. Mr. KITTIKHOUN (Lao People's Democratic Republic) said that the developing 
countries were having to cope with a greater number of natural disasters, in 
addition to the current international economic situation, which they were unable to 
influence. In fact, in some regions many of them were close to collapse. 

10. At the humanitarian level, the United Nations system was, on the whole, able 
to cope with the disasters that occurred in various regions of the world. The 
Office of the United Nations Disaster Relief Co-ordinator had demonstrated that it 
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(Mr. Kittikhoun, Lao People's 
Democratic Republic) 

was able to fulfil its mandate, as laid down in General Assembly resolution 
2816 (XXVI). His delegation therefore did not consider that new machinery was 
required. 

11. In 1975 his country, which belonged to the category of least developed, 
land-locked and most seriously affected countries, had emerged from almost 30 years 
of devastating war inflicted on it by colonialism and neo-colonialism. Despite the 
arduous process of national reconstruction and repeated natural disasters, it had 
achieved major successes in a number of areas, particularly in agriculture. 
However, much remained to be done. 

12. As a least developed country, the Lao People's Democratic Republic was in a 
particularly good position to judge the effectiveness of the special economic and 
disaster relief assistance provided by the United Nations. 

13. He drew attention to the fact that paragraph 161 of the International 
Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade (General 
Assembly resolution 35/56) stated that the international community would take 
measures to improve and strengthen arrangements to provide developing countries 
with adequate and timely assistance in matters of disaster relief, prevention and 
preparedness. His delegation remained convinced that the purely humanitarian 
aspects should be given priority. · It would be unproductive to engage in a debate 
on organizational issues. 

14. Mr. AL-HADDAD (Democratic Yemen) said that his Government wished to thank 
those c~vernments and United Nations bodies that had provided emergency assistance 
to Democratic Yemen when it had been the victim of unprecedented floods in 
March 1982. Those floods had destroyed his country's economic infrastructure and 
had had an extremely adverse affect on agricultural output, on the environment, and 
on the development projects undertaken in the 15 years since independence. The 
total damage resulting from the floods amounted to approximately $1 billion. His 
country looked to the international community for effective assistance in its 
reconstruction and rehabilitation. The annex to a letter dated 19 April 1982 from 
his country's Permanent Representative addressed to the Secretary-General 
(E/1982/53) contained information on the damage caused by the floods. His 
delegation had also referred to that damage at the first and second regular 
sessions of the Economic and Social Council in 1982 and hoped that the 
international community would consider increasing its assistance. 

'Ihe meeting rose at ll. 30 a.m. 




